July 8, 2010 DIAA Board of Directors’ Meeting






DIAA Board of Directors’ Meeting Minutes

July 8, 2010 – 9:00 a.m.

Collette Building

I.
Opening


A.
Call to Order

The meeting was called to order at 9:00 a.m. by DIAA Chairperson Gerald Kobasa. 


B.
Roll Call

The following DIAA Board members were present: Gerald Kobasa, Michael Wagner, Curtis Bedford, Eugene Montano, Laura Leone, Catherine Marvel, Harvey Hyland, Susan Coffing, Pam Love, Woody Long, Dr. Mark Holodick, Randally O’Neal, Ron Eby, Darryl Parson, Craig Eliassen and Dr. Amelia Hodges. Paula Fontello, Deputy Attorney General and Thomas Neubauer, Coordinator of Officials were also in attendance. Mr. Charles was unable to attend the meeting Edna Cale, Dianne Sole, Teresa Taylor, and Dr. Jeffrey Hawtof were unable to attend. 

C.
Approval of Agenda

Mr. Kobasa stated that Item III. I. was being removed from the agenda. Mr. Eby made a motion to approve the amended agenda. The motion was seconded by Ms. Leone and carried unanimously.

D.  Approval of Minutes of June 10, 2010 Board of Directors’ Meeting 

Ms. Leone made a motion to approve the minutes of the June 10, 2010 Board of Directors meeting. The motion was seconded by Mr. Bedford and carried unanimously.

E. DIAA Financial Report

Mr. Neubauer commented that the income for this period was $111,443.00 which was primarily from spring tournament revenue but also included officials’ dues and the remainder of weight management. Mr. Neubauer stated that the expenditures for the period were $116,942.00 which was tournament expenses and salary. Mr. Neubauer also explained that we had to encumber $14,000.00 for the DIAA Student Leadership Conference but since it is actually for the next school year that money will be moved. Mr. Montano made a motion to approve the financial report. The motion was seconded by Mr. Bedford and carried unanimously. 
III.
Action Items


A.
Approval of Tournament Sanctions



Mr. Neubauer commented that all the sanctioned events meet the all the necessary criteria. Mr. Long made a motion to approve the sanctioned events. The motion was seconded by Mr. Eby and carried unanimously.  

B. Request for Waiver of DIAA Reg. 1009.2.4 by A. I. for A.M.
Student and student’s father were in attendance to present this request. Students father requested a closed hearing. Ms. Coffing made a motion to go into executive session for the purposes of protecting the pupil file as an exception to the Freedom of Information Act. The motion was seconded by Ms. Marvel and carried unanimously. 

While in executive session, the hearing proceeded, evidence was taken, and the Board held deliberations. Ms. Fontello explained that DIAA is a 20 member Board and has 19 voting members. Ms. Fontello further explained that the law requires the affirmative vote of a majority of the voting members present in order to pass a waiver request. Ms. Fontello explained that there are 14 voting members participating and present to consider this matter. The parties confirmed that they understood and wished to proceed. All persons participating in this hearing were sworn in. All the documentation was made part of the record and in addition to the testimony given the Board considered and relied upon the written documentation provided.
Mr. Wagner made a motion to go into deliberation. The motion was seconded by Mr. Long and carried unanimously.  Mr. Eliassen made a motion to come out of deliberation. The motion was seconded by Mr. Montano and carried unanimously. Mr. Wagner made a motion to come out of executive session. The motion was seconded by Mr. Eliassen and carried unanimously.

Mr. Long made a motion to approve the request for waiver of DIAA Reg. 1009.2.4 based on the testimony and the documents provided the Student established a hardship based on the financial difficulties that parents have incurred by adopting special needs children and allow student to play any sport during the upcoming school year. The motion was seconded by Ms. Marvel and carried unanimously.

E.
Request for Waiver of DIAA Reg. 1008.4.1.2 by Colonial & Brandywine School District
Ms. Fontello stated that this was a waiver request by Colonial & Brandywine School Districts for DIAA Reg. 1008.4.1.2 and commented that as the regulations permit there is no one present from the school today. The Board considered the waiver request based on Mr. Neubauer’s testimony and the written record. Mr. Neubauer acknowledged that he was still under oath and explained that this was an annual request by the Colonial and Brandywine School Districts to conduct their wrestling season at a different time than is specified by DIAA Regulations for a winter sport. Mr. Neubauer stated that this helps to utilize the gym and also helps the officials provide coverage. Mr. Eby made a motion to accept the request from the Brandywine and Colonial School Districts to change the wrestling season for their middle schools. The motion was seconded by Mr. Montano. Mr. Eliassen asked if this would prevent middle school football players from being allowed to participate in the wrestling program. Mr. Neubauer commented that the middle schools in those districts do not have football. The motion carried unanimously. 


F.   Interim Waiver by Executive Director of DIAA 1009.2.4 for Moyer Students

      In Kevin Charles’ absence, Mr. Neubauer presented the interim waiver for the


      Board’s approval. Mr. Neubauer acknowledged that he was still under oath and

      reminded the members of the Board that at the March DIAA Board meeting they

      were informed that the Maurice Moyer Academy charter was not being renewed and 

      effective June 30, 2010 the school would be closing. Mr. Neubauer explained that the

      Board did not take action at that time pending final resolution of any appeals by 

      Maurice Moyer Academy. Mr. Neubauer stated that all efforts to appeal have ended

      and that the school’ charter was not renewed. Mr. Neubauer explained that Mr. 
      Charles issued an interim waiver that the students who attended Moyer Academy will 
      be allowed one transfer to any DIAA member school without loss of eligibility and 
      that no waiver application would be necessary and that the  transfer must take place
      prior to the first day of school. Mr. Neubauer further explained that any student that

      tries out for a fall sport will be considered to have used their one transfer option once
      they begin practice for a fall sport. Mr. Neubauer stated that students that do not
      participate in a fall sport will be considered to have used their one transfer option on
      the first day of school at the receiving school. Mr. Wagner made a motion to approve 
     Mr. Charles’ interim waiver. The motion was seconded by Ms. Coffing and carried
      unanimously.
G.  Consideration for Approval of FY 11 DIAA Budget

      Mr. Neubauer commented that Mr. Charles asked him to review some of the

      highlights on the FY 11 Budget and stated that the net profit for fiscal year 2010 

      will most likely be $75,588.00. Mr. Neubauer stated that the budget being proposed

      is a zero growth budget and commented that the account for the wrestling weight 
      management will have  its own line item instead of being combined with the
      Individual Wrestling line item. Mr. Neubauer stated that the revenue from the NFHS
      of $10,000.00 will not be included next year because T-Mobile ended its contract 

      with NFHS and that that money will be compensated elsewhere. Mr. Eby made a 
      motion to accept the FY 2010-11 Budget. The motion was seconded by Mr. Montano
      and carried unanimously.
H.  Election of FY 11 Officers

      The Board considered their annual election of officers. Ms. Coffing made a motion to 
nominate Jerry Kobasa as chair and Mike Wagner as vice chair. The motion was seconded by Mr. Eby and carried unanimously. Jerry Kobasa will continue as chair and Mike Wagner will continue as vice chair.
IV. 
A.
Final 09-10 Sportsmanship Report


Mr. Neubauer reviewed the sportsmanship report and stated that overall there has

   
      has been much better reporting. Mr. Neubauer commented that there were two
 
      incidents that the Sportsmanship Committee handled and that the next Sportsmanship


      Committee Agenda is very light. Mr. Neubauer stated that letters were sent 


      out last fall to all schools whose boys’ soccer team had 20 reports or more


      and the Committee received favorable responses from all schools. Mr. Neubauer stated that a letter was sent to the Henlopen Athletic Conference regarding the disproportionate number of wrestling incidents that were handled, and received a favorable response from the Conference. Mr. Wagner stated that the Henlopen Conference is in the process of forming a sportsmanship committee and this school year will implement the program.

III. 
C.
Request for Waiver of DIAA Reg. 1009.2.4 by Caesar Rodney HS for K. S.


Kyle Scott; student, Holly Scott; student’s mother, and Blake Scott; student’s father were in attendance to present this request. Ms. Scott requested an open hearing.



Ms. Fontello explained that DIAA is a 20 member Board and has 19 voting members. Ms. Fontello further explained that the law requires the affirmative vote of a majority of the voting members present in order to pass a waiver request. Ms. Fontello explained the there were 14 voting members present and participating to consider this matter. Ms. Fontello also advised that the burden of proof is on the Student to prove the reasons for the waiver request and that the information must be presented to the Board in the hearing.   She further explained that the Board will not be able to consider additional information after the hearing.  The parties confirmed that they understood and wished to proceed. All persons participating in this hearing were sworn in. Ms. Fontello reviewed all documents pertaining to this request. 



The hearing proceeded and testimony was provided by Student and his parents. A representative of the school did not attend. Ms. Scott explained the basis for the waiver request. She explained that Student had gotten into some legal trouble. Ms. Scott explained that last year her son was in the eleventh grade and just before the soccer season last year he got into some trouble and was out of school for nearly 60 days. Ms. Scott further explained that she feared it would be longer and he was falling way behind in his academics and to get him out of the social environment he was in so she decided to enroll him into Calvary Christian Academy. Ms. Scott stated that Kyle did well at Calvary and he did not play any sports at Calvary. Ms. Scott stated that Kyle has been doing well and would like to transfer him back to Caesar Rodney High School and would like for him to be able to play sports. Ms. Scott stated that Kyle has been on the soccer team for the last three years and has also play lacrosse and has wrestled. Mr. Scott and Kyle commented that they supported everything Ms. Scott stated. Ms. Love asked Kyle if he was ready to go back into the environment at CR. Kyle responded that he was ready. Kyle stated that he had some counseling at Calvary but that he did not attend a drug treatment program. Kyle stated that Caesar Rodney did give him some school work while he was suspended but that when he went back he felt he was too far behind to catch up. Kyle stated that he did not want to stay at Calvary because they do not offer sports. 


Mr. Montano made a motion to go into deliberation. The motion was seconded by Ms. Marvel and carried unanimously. Ms. Marvel made a motion to come out of deliberation. The motion was seconded by Mr. Long and carried unanimously.



Ms. Marvel asked what Kyle’s behavior was at Calvary Christian Academy. Kyle responded by saying his behavior was good and that there were only 4 or 5 other students in his class and he received more individual attention. Ms. Scott stated that Calvary was sad to see Kyle leave. Ms. Scott stated that the charges were dropped and Kyle only had to do some community service. Mr. Holodick asked if Kyle was recommended for expulsion and asked if the situation with marijuana happened outside of school. Kyle responded that he was not expelled and that the incident happened in the evening. Mr. Holodick also asked if going to Calvary Christian Academy helped him get away from the people that were influencing him. Kyle stated that the school did help him and he feels he won’t get in trouble again. Ms. Marvel asked if Kyle received any athletic honors for soccer. Kyle responded that he received first team all state, first team all conference, and scored the most goals in the state. 



Ms. Marvel made a motion to go back into deliberation. The motion was seconded by Mr. Montano and carried unanimously. Mr. Wagner made a motion to come out of deliberation. The motion was seconded by Mr. Montano and carried unanimously. 


Mr. Wagner asked Kyle if he enrolled into Calvary Christian Academy to get himself academically eligible to be able to play soccer. Kyle stated that he went to Calvary because he was not going to pass. Kyle stated that he was not aware of the rule when he went to Calvary. Ms. Leone asked Kyle if he felt that he received support from the school in getting his school work. Kyle stated that he did not get that much school work. Kyle commented that he didn’t do after school help at Caesar Rodney because he was already enrolled at Calvary Christian Academy. 


Mr. Eby made a motion to deny the request of transfer 1009.2.4 because Student failed to meet his burden of proof to establish a hardship. The motion was seconded by Ms. Coffing. Mr. Wagner asked if Mr. Eby would amend the motion to allow Kyle the opportunity to participate in the winter and spring season since he did not get to participate in those two seasons last year. Mr. Eby responded that no he would not change his motion because he did not want to compromise the rule. The motion carried on a vote of 8 – yes (Kobasa, Wagner, Coffing, Love, Long, Holodick, Eby, and Eliassen) and 6 – no (Bedford, Montano, Leone, Marvel, Hyland, and Parson) Mr. O’Neal arrived during the hearing and did not participate and abstained from voting on the motion.

D.
Request for Waiver of DIAA Reg. 1009.2.4 by Wilmington Friends School for J. M.



John Miraglia; student, Jacqueline Miraglia; mother, Jerome Miraglia; father, Kathy Hopkins; Director of Admissions at Wilmington Friends School were in attendance to present this request.
Ms. Fontello explained that DIAA is a 20 member Board and has 19 voting members. Ms. Fontello further explained that the law requires the affirmative vote of a majority of the voting members present in order to pass a waiver request. Ms. Fontello explained the there were 15 voting members present and participating to consider this matter. Ms. Fontello also advised that the burden of proof is on the Student to prove the reasons for the waiver request and that the information must be presented to the Board in the hearing.   She further explained that the Board will not be able to consider additional information after the hearing.  The parties confirmed that they understood and wished to proceed. All persons participating in this hearing were sworn in. Ms. Fontello reviewed all documents pertaining to this request. The additional documentation required for the waiver request was reviewed.  Student and Ms. Hopkins provided additional documentation.  All the documentation was made part of the record and in addition to the testimony given, the Board considered and relied upon the written documentation provided.

Student, his parents, and Ms. Hopkins presented Student’s waiver request and provided testimony regarding the request.  Ms. Hopkins testified regarding the unique program offered at the school and the benefits of participating in the program.   She explained that students typically do not come to Wilmington Friends at the 11th grade level.  Ms. Hopkins further explained that John was transferring to Wilmington Friends to enroll in the International Baccalaureate Diploma Program. Ms. Hopkins gave a description of the program and explained the uniqueness of the program and that is a multi-year program with a sequence of courses around the program which results in the Student graduating with a IB diploma.   She further explained that the IB Program utilizes international standards, challenges students in multiple subjects, and requires students complete service requirements through participation in athletics, arts, and the community.  Ms. Hopkins stated that this program is only offered at two schools in Delaware and Salesianum does not offer the program. She also reviewed the rigorous accreditation process that Friends had to undertake to offer the IB program.  Ms. Hopkins stated that John previously participated in diving and baseball during his freshman and sophomore years at Salesianum which would make him ineligible to fully participate in those sports at Wilmington Friends without a waiver. 

John testified and explained the reasons for his waiver request.  He further commented that this process began when he saw how much his brother got out of the program. John commented that his brother was learning different things in an interesting way. John stated that when he found out that Salesianum didn’t offer the program he decided to transfer to Wilmington Friends. Mr. Miraglia commented that he was very excited that his son is so interested in school and the IB Program. In response to a question by a board member, John stated that he decided to go to Salesianum in the 9th grade because he was a very immature kid in the 8th grade and he saw the structure at Salesianum and thought it would help him to mature. John also stated that he was not aware of the IB program at that time. 


Mr. Long made a motion to approve the waiver request based on the testimony and documentation provided the Student established a hardship and the Student was transferring for the IB program and his transfer was not for athletic advantage. The motion was seconded by Mr. Eby and carried by a vote of 14 – yes (Kobasa, Wagner, Bedford, Montano, Leone, Marvel, Hyland, Coffing, Love, Long, Holodick, O’Neal, Parson, and Eby) and 1 – no (Eliassen).

IV. 
B.
Final 09-10 Participation Report


Mr. Neubauer reviewed this report and stated that DIAA membership has grown to 56 member high schools and 46 member middle school. Because of the increased number of schools there has been a growth in the number of schools sponsoring sports and the overall number of participants. Mr. Neubauer stated that the only sport that has shown a decrease in participation was indoor track. Mr. Neubauer stated that this could be attributed because the main venue in the state was under repair last year and the uncertainty as to how long the Delaware Field House will be available for track. 

C.
Final 09-10 Attendance Report


Mr. Neubauer commented presented the annual state tournament report.

D.
Legal



Ms. Fontello updated the Board on the SBE Appeal in the A.M. decision. She advised that the hearing officer recommended that DIAA’s decision be upheld. Ms. Fontello further advised that the State Board of Education considered the matter at their June meeting and adopted the hearing officers’ decision upholding the DIAA’s decision. Ms. Fontello further updated the Board on an inquiry on the SBE’s process during the appeal of a DIAA decision. She confirmed that the State Board of Education receives the complete record including the transcript of the hearings before the DIAA Board. 

E.
Misc.



Mr. Neubauer briefly reviewed a thank you note from Haley Quillen, one of the Senior Scholar Athlete Award winners, the list of new Board members, the approved games for the DIFCA Kickoff Classic, an article on injuries, a question and answer article on DIAA by the Dover Post, an article on the need for artificial turf at Baynard Stadium, and a thank you note from the CDSA for the soccer balls DIAA gave them. 
V.
Other

VI.
Public Comment


None.

VII.
Adjournment

Mr. Wagner made a motion to adjourn at 11:50 a.m. The motion was seconded by Mr. Eby and carried unanimously.








Tina Hurley  

